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Minutes of the december 7, 2006
regular Meeting of the Board of Directors
1.
Call to Order
The Napa-Vallejo Waste Management Authority met in regular session Thursday, December 7, 2007 at 8:30 a.m. at the City of American Canyon Police Department Conference Room.  Chair Techel called the meeting to order at 8:37 a.m.
2.
Roll Call
The following members were present:  Leon Garcia, Mark Luce, and Jill Techel.  Gerald Davis was excused.
3.
Public Comment
Barry Christian, a resident of the City of American Canyon, reported that the American Canyon Open Space Advisory Committee had met on December 6th and had decided to ask the City Council to contribute some funds towards the study being done on the development of the Napa River Trail, which was a grant from the Coastal Conservancy that John Woodbury with Napa County received.  The trail would go north along the Napa River.  American Canyon will be looking at the Eucalyptus Drive portion of the proposed trail, as well as access through the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill.  No action taken.
4.
presentations and commendations.

None.

5.
Consent Calendar

A.
Approval of Minutes
Staff requested approval of the October 5, 3006 regular meeting minutes.
B.
First Amendment to Authority Agreement #06-07

Staff requested approval and authorization for the Chair to sign the first amendment to Authority Agreement #06-07 with Shaw Environmental, Inc., to provide air compliance reporting for the American Canyon Sanitary Landfill commencing July 1, 2006.

C.
PG&E Agreement

Staff requested authorization for the Authority Manager to sign the Special Facilities Agreement with the Pacific Gas & Electric company for the construction of a Co-Generation Grounding Bank.

Approved Consent Calendar items A through C.  LG-ML-GD-JT
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6.
Administrative Items

A.
Monthly Financial Report
Pam Kindig went over the September and October 2006 monthly financial reports of the Authority.

Board member Mark Luce asked how we manage a negative cash balance.  Pam answered that we do so by working with the Treasurer’s office.  She is running a negative balance on this fund, but this also means we are not earning interest; we’re actually earning negative interest, which means we will be paying interest to the treasury for the negative balance.

Board member Leon Garcia asked how long we could expect the negative balance to continue.  Authority Manager Trent Cave answered that we have three things that will kind of improve our financial picture:  (1) the PG&E grant that we’ll get when we start up the microturbine project; (2) the share of that project that the City of American Canyon will owe us (50% of the cost); and (3) the franchise operators rate increase that goes into effect January 1, 2007.  Hopefully, these three things will hopefully get us back to even.  And as each of these things start to kick in, Trent and Pam will continue to track on a monthly basis the cash situation to make sure we’re not getting too far out of hand.  We also may want to go back and look at the self-haul rate again and maybe increasing that.

We’re also working on the new DRTS contract, which won’t help us this year, but we do have every expectation that it will eventually mean for us that we’ll be paying less for those services.

The microturbine project has been bundled in with another project that hasn’t even been scheduled yet, so it’s difficult to say how much longer we’ll have to wait for that to be complete.  Today, the Board did approved the agreement with PG&E to begin the work on the interconnect, and PG&E has said that once they receive the check, they will put it in the queue, which is probably the critical thing.  They have not given us a timeline.  The other piece that they’re also scheduled to do is bringing in permanent power to the landfill side, but this project is progressing, even though there is no schedule in place.  If it’s an issue of a lack of power on the landfill side, we could probably use temporary power to operate the microturbines.  We’re using it now to operate the leachate transfer system, and we have used it in the past to operate the flare.
No action taken.
B.
DRTS Quarterly Financial Report

This report is for the six month period ending December 31, 2005.  The Auditor’s is already well into the next six month period also, and staff expects to have it to present to the Board no later than the February 2007 meeting.

Karen Dotson-Querin presented the audit report for the period ending December 31, 2005.  As the audit demonstrates, the Treasurer’s office has been very good about keeping the collections to a very minimal amount for those that are outstanding.  There has also been a reduction in cash shortages, which is to the credit of the Transfer Station staff, and they should be commended.  They are doing a much better job on their reconciliations.
Approved the Summary of Accountants’ Report on Apply Agreed-Upon Procedures for July 1, 2005 to December 31, 2005, as presented by Karen Dotson-Querin with the Napa County Auditor-Controller.  ML-LG-GD-JT
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7.
Facilities Business Items

A.
Oat Hill Quarry

At the last meeting, we had a discussion about the quarry, and the Board had directed staff to hold informal discussions with the various jurisdictions that under the government code we’re required to negotiate with.  In doing so, we learned that everyone is interested to varying degrees.  

For the NVUSD, they are probably more interested in partnering with developers right now to provide school sites.  So if the Oat Hill Master Plan, when it comes through, they have identified a need for a new school site.  The question came up as to whether or not they would still need a new site, even if the OHMP hadn’t come up, and the answer was, well, maybe.  They’re kind of looking at partnering with other developers now, but if this doesn’t go through, then they’d still be interested in our property.  But housing starts are kind of down, so enrollment is down.  They’re re-evaluating the need and the timing.

The County of Napa: Trent met with the County Administrator, and they’re interested in possibly using the property to meet their housing requirements.  The CEO will be exploring this question a little bit more with the Supervisors and County staff.  Even though the property is technically in the city limits, if it is owned by the County, then it could receive the credit for the housing, and would not necessarily be subject to the City’s zoning ordinances.
The same thing seems to be true with the City of American Canyon.  They didn’t speak specifically about what the City would need the property for, but Richard Ramirez was going to meet with the City Council and staff and have a discussion about whether they would be interested in acquiring the property.

In short, we haven’t received any definitive answers from any of these jurisdictions, but at least they’ve gotten the message, and are discussing it internally.

The other thing is we still have our outside attorneys looking at some possibilities of partnering ventures, and how to develop the quarry.  And the other thing we looked at was other financing.  Trent did meet with Vintage Bank and Solano Bank to see if they’d be interested in financing the DRTS construction using the quarry as security.  They’re interested, but they want to put leverage on the County/NVWMA to deposit all of our funds in their bank, and we’re fairly certain that this will not happen.  Trent will have to talk with Marcia, but there’s not a lot of hope here.  But at least we’re beginning the discussion and seeing if there’s some alternative financing out there for us.

No action taken.

8.
Other Business Items

A.
Manager’s Report
We have had RFPs out on the street, and they were due Tuesday.  We received five responses:  Northern Recyclers (a new company that is the same group that currently holds the City of Napa’s garbage service agreement); Allied Waste Industries; BLT Enterprise; Norcal (which the Vallejo Garbage Service partners); and Waste Connections (a new player that operates in the Sacramento and Central Valley areas).  We are processing those now and hopefully we’ll get our team together shortly and evaluate them.  We did give them an extra two weeks, and so Trent will be meeting with our consultants this afternoon to revise the schedule.  We will also be utilizing the ad hoc advisory committee to help come to a final recommendation.  Interviews will likely take place sometime between now and the second week of January.  (Jill Techel will be gone the first week of February.)

Devlin Road Transfer Station:  We continue to work with the LEA.  We’ve hired a consultant to do the traffic counts.  We have to process an environmental document, and for this we need the traffic data.  We also seem to be coming up against our tonnage limit on certain days, so we may have to go back and bump the daily tonnage up at the landfill.  We have exceeded at least once.  The decision we need to make is whether or not to deal with the tonnage issue before we have built the new construction and demolition facility, which we expect to greatly reduce our disposal tonnage.
ACSL:  We’re working on bringing permanent power into the landfill to provide adequate power for the microturbine, the flare, and the leachate pumping system.  There is some remaining work at the wastewater treatment plant and on the microturbines.

No action taken.
B.
Reports from Jurisdictions
i.
Vallejo:  No report.
ii.
Napa City:  There was a successful garbage rate hearing on Tuesday.  In the new contract with the garbage company, the City has agreed to visit with the top 25 waste generators in the City every year, and staff has done 23 out of the 25.  The other two have declined to meet with City staff.  The City is committing to accepting electronic waste for free at the Materials Diversion Facility (MDF) beginning January 1, 2007.  There will be an electronic waste collection event open to the general public this Saturday at the Napa Valley College from 9 a.m. to 2 p.m. in the south parking lot.  A local student group will receive a share of the proceeds from this event.
iii. Napa County:  The Upper Valley Waste Management Agency has come to a resolution in re-negotiating the rate methodology agreement with Upper Valley Disposal Services.
iv. American Canyon:  A couple of weeks ago, the City received a visit from the California Integrated Waste Management Board (CIWMB), and they were happy with the transfer station as well as the MDF.  The City is partnering with one of the schools for their first electronic waste collection event on January 13, 2007.  The Boy Scouts will be doing their annual tree-cycling event again this year.
No action taken.
C.
Board of Directors' Comments
None.
D.
Future Agenda Items
None.
9.
CLOSED SESSION

None.

10.
Adjournment
Meeting adjourned at 9:22 a.m.
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Vote:  GD = Gerald Davis; LG = Leon Garcia; ML = Mark Luce; JT = Jill Techel

The maker of the motion and second are reflected respectively in the order of the recorded vote.

Notations under Vote:  N = No; X = Excused; A = Abstain; AB = Absent





